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SOLANO COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT

GOVERNING BOARD

UNADOPTED MINUTES

1.
CALL TO ORDER

A meeting of the Solano County Community College District Governing Board was called to order at 7:00 p.m., on Wednesday, June 2, 2004, in the Administration Building, Room 626, Solano Community College, 4000 Suisun Valley Road, Fairfield, CA 94534-3197, by James M. Claffey, President.

2.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO THE FLAG OF THE UNITED STATES OF AMERICA

At the request of Board President Claffey, Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo led those present in the pledge of allegiance to the flag of the United States of America.  

3.
ROLL CALL

Members Present:  

James M. Claffey, President

Denis Honeychurch, Vice President

Pam Keith

Willie McKnight

Bill Thurston

Jerry R. Wilkerson

Lisa LaFarga, Student Trustee

Paulette J. Perfumo, Ph.D., Secretary 

Members Absent:

Phil McCaffrey

Others Present:

Kathryn Campbell, Ed.D., Vice President of Academic Affairs

Willard Wright, Ed.D., Vice President of Administrative and Business Services

Patricia Y. Cordry, Executive Coordinator, Superintendent-President/Governing Board

4.
APPROVAL OF AGENDA

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the agenda.  

Dr. Perfumo indicated that a request has been made to remove item 9. (h) for a study session by the Governing Board.  

Trustee Bill Thurston amended the motion to change the agenda as requested.  Trustee Pam Keith seconded the amended motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

5.
COMMENTS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC

Marc Pandone, Instructor of Art, addressed the Board concerning selection of the Manager of the Year.  Professor Pandone referred to a book he read recently about the crisis of leadership and the author’s interpretation of the current presidency of the United States including “lack of disclosure and intentional stonewalling tactics employed by this administration.”  Mr. Pandone referred to the author’s remarks on the “Evils of Excessive Secrecy” and its impact on society.  Professor Pandone informed the Board of an e-mail sent to all staff on April 7, 2004, requesting nominations for both Classified Employee of the Year as well as Manager of the Year.  He spoke of the process for nomination review by subcommittees of CSEA/Local 39 and the Administrative Leadership Group and announcement of the awards at the end of the year celebration on May 21.  Professor Pandone informed the Board that, the committee submitted two nominations for the Manager of the Year award:  Chris Rhoden and Vice President Kathryn Campbell; however, one of the two nominations was stricken from consideration when submitted to the Superintendent-President’s office.  Mr. Pandone indicated that no rules of exclusion were presented before the process began.  Professor Pandone requested that the Board:  (1) reinstate the Manager of the Year award to Vice President Campbell; (2) call for an investigation on this matter; and (3) his comments in their entirety be entered into the public record.  

After discussion, Board President Claffey asked Mr. Pandone to provide all further information including the original nomination papers, committee composition, committee recommendation paper, and administrative documents to Trustee Thurston for a Board subcommittee consisting of Trustee Pam Keith, Trustee Bill Thurston and Board President James M. Claffey to review. 

6.
REPORTS (NO ACTION REQUIRED):

(a)
Superintendent
· Bond Update
Dr. Perfumo reported that productive meetings have been held with LPA, Roseville (architectural firm) with the Student Learning Center Committee on necessary details for the design of the Student Learning Center.  Focus group meetings on the Vallejo Center will be held on June 3 with KMD architects concerning bubble diagrams, proximity of programs, size and content of programs and services.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Kitchell, CEM for hosting a milestone barbecue for all SCC employees on May 27.   She also expressed appreciation to Kitchell, CEM for working so well with SCC employees on the 42 projects.  

Dr Perfumo reported that:

--Dr. Charles Shatzer and Gerry Fisher have worked to coordinate a partnership with St. Mary’s College whereby Solano College will be able to offer a bachelor’s degree in management at the Vacaville Center.  Flyers will be sent out to advise students about this new opportunity.

--Sunne Wright McPeak, Secretary of Business, Housing and Transportation, was the keynote speaker at the Solano EDC annual membership dinner on May 20.  Dr. Perfumo chaired the event.  Student Trustee Lisa LaFarga and Small Business Development Center Director Chuck Eason also attended the sell-out event.

--the Retirement and Recognition Event was held on May 21 at the Suisun Harbor Theater.  Dr. Perfumo thanked Board President Claffey and Vice President Denis Honeychurch for attending the event to recognize employees.  Dr. Perfumo also expressed appreciation to the R & R Committee for their hard work on the successful event.  

--the R.N. pinning ceremony was held on May 25 at the Performing Arts Center in Vacaville. Trustee Wilkerson attended the ceremony.  Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Vice President Bracy and Jim Anderson who checked records for student Casey Sheehan and worked on his eligibility for graduation.  Dr. Perfumo presented the family with a degree, posthumously, for Casey at the commencement ceremony on May 25. 

--SCC will host the Relay for Life event on July 16-18, 2004.  Dr. Willard Wright and Ray Ogden have been working with staff to work out the details of the event.  SCC will have a team to participate in the annual fundraiser for the American Cancer Society.  

--final interviews for the Head Baseball Coach will be held on Thursday, June 2, and for the EOPS Counselor on Monday, June 7.

--the Vacaville Select Committee dinner with Senator Machado will be held on Monday, June 7.

--the next Education Foundation Board meeting is Tuesday, June 8.

--the next Vallejo Interagency meeting is Monday, June 14.   

--the Board Retreat will be held on June 12.  Further information will follow.  

Dr. Perfumo also shared with the Board a picture of Becky Lum, Badminton Instructor, and her badminton team.  The Senior Team participated in their first-ever Badminton Tournament at the Sacramento Senior Games and swept every event they entered winning gold and silver medals in the 50, 55 and 70 age groups including women’s doubles, men’s doubles and mixed doubles.  Dr. Perfumo commended Coach Lum for the wonderful job she does with our students.  

7.
CONSENT AGENDA – ACTION ITEMS

Superintendent-President

(a)
Minutes for the Meeting of May 19, 2004

Human Resources
(b)
Employment – 2004-05; Request for Reduced Workload 2004-05; Employment – 2003-04; 


Gratuitous Service; Resignations
Administrative and Business Services

(c)
Warrant Listings
(d)
Authorization to Increase General Fund Budget, Resolution No. 03/04-37  

(e)
Approval of Contracts for Architectural Services

Academic Affairs
(f)

Northern California Biotechnology Center Grant

(g)

Notification of Intent to Award Nursing Enrollment Growth Grant
(h)

Amendment Extending MESA Grant 03-101-024

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Consent Agenda.  The motion passed unanimously.  

8.

ITEMS REMOVED FROM CONSENT AGENDA

No items were removed from the Consent Agenda.  

9.
NON-CONSENT AGENDA ITEMS – ACTION ITEMS

Human Resources 

(a) Classified School Employees Association, Chapter #211 and District 2003-04 Collective


Bargaining Agreement Reopeners

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of Classified School Employees Association, Chapter #211 and District 2003-04 Collective Bargaining Agreement Reopeners.  The motion passed unanimously.  

(b)
Classified School Employees Association, Chapter #211 and District 2004-07 Collective Bargaining Agreement 

Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of Classified School Employees Association, Chapter #211 and District 2004-07 Collective Bargaining Agreement.  The motion passed unanimously.  

(c)
Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 and District 2003-2004 Collective Bargaining Agreement Reopeners
Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 and District 2003-2004 Collective Bargaining Agreement Reopeners.  The motion passed unanimously.

(d)
Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 and District 2004-07 Collective Bargaining Agreement

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of Operating Engineers/Stationary Engineers, Local 39 and District 2004-07 Collective Bargaining Agreement. The motion passed unanimously.  
Administrative and Business Services
(e)
Extended Agreement with Fresh and Natural, Inc., Food Services Contractor
In answer to a question by Board President Claffey about student satisfaction with the food service, Student Trustee LaFarga replied that students are reasonably satisfied.  She informed the Board that Ken Choi, Cafeteria Manager, is a good partner when the students need assistance with events as he supports the student activities with donations from Fresh & Natural.  Dr. Perfumo stated that the Food Service Committee also reviews the agreement annually.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval to extend the agreement with Fresh & Natural, Inc., for one additional year to June 30, 2005.  The motion passed unanimously.

(f)
Withdrawal Liability – Amendment to Participation Agreement in Basic Trust

Dr. Wright informed the Board that the CTA Executive Board brought a request from the Basic Trust to approve the withdrawal liability which protects those members who stay in the Trust in the event a group withdraws.  

Moved by Trustee Willie McKnight and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the withdrawal liability amendment to participation agreement. The motion passed unanimously.

(g)
Proposed Agreement with Total Compensation Systems, Inc., (TCS) for Retiree Health Valuation Services

Dr. Wright stated that the District must record the value of our retirement benefits as this will be a requirement of the General Accounting Standards Board next year.  

Moved by Trustee Pam Keith and seconded by Trustee Bill Thurston for approval of the Proposed Agreement with Total Compensation Systems, Inc., (TCS) for Retiree Health Valuation Services.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Academic Affairs 
(h)
Program Discontinuance, Board Policy and Procedure #6105

This item was removed from the agenda.

Student Services
(i)
Solano Community College Student Equity Plan

On behalf of Vice President Bracy, Rob Simas presented this item indicating that work had been done on the Student Equity Plan for the duration of the spring semester.  

Dr. Perfumo expressed appreciation to Mr. Simas and all members of the Committee for their hard work which has produced a Student Equity Plan that is a statewide model.  Mr. Simas indicated that it was truly a campus-wide effort involving students, faculty and staff. 

Amended and added June 16, 2004, to read as follows:  “Moved by Trustee Bill Thurston and seconded by Trustee Pam Keith for approval of the Solano Community College Student Equity Plan.  The motion passed unanimously.”

10.
INFORMATION ITEMS – NO ACTION REQUIRED

(a)
Student Health Fee Proposal

Dr. Shirley Lewis presented a proposal to increase the student health fee from $8 per semester and $1 for the summer session to $13 per semester for fall and spring and $5 for the summer session effective spring semester 2005 for the purpose of meeting operational costs of the Student Health Center.  The proposal also includes a charge for staff and faculty utilizing the Center at the same rate as students would pay.  Dr. Lewis highlighted areas of a survey concerning health fees and services at other districts.  The unduplicated usage count is approximately 1,600 students and 400 faculty/staff for a variety of services; i.e., over-the-counter medications, health screens, etc.  Dr. Lewis indicated that many students use the Center for their primary health care.  Discussion ensued concerning the amount of the increased fee, justification for the increase, impact on financial aid students, and student opinion about the increased fee.  In an effort to address operational costs, Dr. Lewis informed the Board that expenses have been reduced and the Student Body has covered the costs of STD testing.  Dr. Lewis also informed the Board that notification has been received from Solano County that the contract will be increased by over $27,000.  Student Trustee LaFarga advised the Board that almost all students were in agreement that the increase to $13 is a fair fee and students have considered the possibility of losing the Health Center services and realize the Health Center is a valuable resource and service for students.  

This item will return for action at the next meeting.

(b)
Change in Procedures for Placement Testing
In Vice President Bracy’s absence, Rob Simas presented this item reporting that meetings were held with all constituent groups on campus; i.e., Academic Senate, ASSC, Counseling and the Shared Governance Council.  The proposal before the Board is to formally limit the number of times a student can test and re-test.  Costs for the tests are supported by the College through Matriculation funding.  Mr. Simas reported that variance is minimal for re-tests and most students do not improve their score substantially since questions are random.  

(c)
Authorization to Increase Board Approval Limit for Cal Cards
Dr. Wright stated that this is a request by Perry-Smith, auditors, who found that in three years there was one time when approval was not provided for a charge.  The charge was for a newspaper ad and the newspaper would not accept a purchase order as payment.  This item addresses a finding by the auditors that recommends any charges between $500 and $5,000 can be approved by the Vice President of Administrative and Business Services.  Any charges above $5,000 would be required to come before the Board.  

This item will return for action at the June 16 meeting.  

(d)
Authorization for “Request for Qualification” (RFQ) for California Environmental Quality Act Compliance Services
Mark Newton, Program Manager, Kitchell, CEM, informed the Board that according to the California Public Resource Code, any project that includes construction is required to go through some level of the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA) Compliance.  To initiate the process, Kitchell will fulfill the CEQA requirements for the three major projects in Fairfield, Vacaville and Vallejo.  A program CEQA compliance document will be done for the Fairfield campus and one for each of the centers.  Mr. Newton explained that the RFQ would elicit the services of a consultant to assist the District in preparing the documents for ultimate certification.

This item will return for action at the June 16 meeting.

Board President Claffey recessed the regular meeting at 7:56 p.m.

11. ANNOUNCEMENTS

There were no announcements.

12. ITEMS FROM THE BOARD

There were no items from the Board.

13.
CLOSED SESSION


(a)
Conference with Legal Counsel – Anticipated Litigation

Significant exposure to litigation pursuant to subdivision (b) of Government Code Section 54956.9:

1 case

(b) Conference with Real Property Negotiator

Property:
60 acres adjacent to the Vacaville Center, 1900 Akerly Drive,

Vacaville, CA 95688

Negotiating Parties:
Dr. Willard Wright; Dr. Paulette J. Perfumo

Under negotiation:
Price and terms

Board President Claffey called the Closed Session to order at 8:00 p.m. and adjourned the Closed Session at 8:47 p.m. 
14.
RECONVENE REGULAR MEETING

Board President Claffey reconvened the regular meeting at 8:48 p.m. 

15.
REPORT OF ACTION TAKEN IN CLOSED SESSION

Board President Claffey reported that the Board met in Closed Session and no action was taken on item 13. (a) or 13. (b).  

16.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 8:49 p.m.
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   APPROVED






JAMES M. CLAFFEY, PRESIDENT


 PAULETTE J.  PERFUMO, Ph.D., SECRETARY
